
 
 

Minutes		

November	10,	2019	

Welcome	–	Debbie	Clary,	Chair	called	the	meeting	to	order	at	1PM.	

In	attendance:	Debbie	Clary,	Wes	Westmoreland,	Betsy	Harnage,	Pauline	Cahill,,	Shelly	Bullard,	Wendy	Clary,	Jeff	
Ziegler,	Angela	Brooks,	Jason	Philbeck,	Becky	Sain,	Phyllis	Nowlen,	and	Mary	Stockham	–	Parent	Liaison	were	in	
attendance.		

Conflict	of	Interest	Statement	In	accordance	with	the	State	Government	Ethics	Act,	it	is	the	duty	of	every	
board	member	to	avoid	both	conflicts	of	interest	and	appearances	of	conflict.	If	any	board	member	has	any	
known	conflict	of	interest	or	appearance	of	conflict	with	respect	to	any	matters	coming	before	the	board	today,	
please	identify	the	conflict	or	appearance	of	conflict	at	this	time,	and	refrain	from	any	participation	in	the	
particular	matter	involved.		

Adoption	of	Agenda	with	addition	of	a	Closed	Session	per	N.C.G.S	143-318.11(a)(1).	Motion	made	by	Betsy	
Harnage	and	2nd	by	Wes	Westmoreland.	All	Approved.	

Public	Comments	Persons	wishing	to	appear	before	the	Board	during	this	portion	of	the	meeting	should	
register	their	name	and	the	subject	they	wish	to	address	with	the	Secretary	prior	to	the	beginning	of	the	meeting.	
Each	presentation	will	be	limited	to	three	(3)	minutes.	The	Board	is	interested	in	hearing	your	concerns,	yet	
speakers	should	not	expect	comment,	action,	or	deliberation	on	subject	matter	brought	up	during	the	public	
comment	segment.	Topics	requiring	further	investigation	will	be	referred	to	the	appropriate	board	committee.	
No	one	registered	to	speak.		

Administration	Reports			

Dr. Shelly Bullard gave her report as presented to the board. 
 
Action	Items:	

• Approval	of	Procedures	for	Facility	Use	–	postpone	until	later	meeting.		
 

Facility	
• Facility	Use	Procedures	

o Attached	is	the	draft	for	our	Facility	Use	Policy.	The	specific	wording	is	listed	below.	
o What	fee	should	be	charged	for	community	use	of	the	facility?	

	
GENERAL	STATEMENT	

• The	Board	of	Directors	of	Pinnacle	Classical	Academy	recognizes	that	the	primary	purpose	for	the	
use	of	school	facilities	is	to	deliver	its	education	programs.	The	Board	of	Directors	may	allow	the	use	
of	school	facilities	for	approved	school-related	and	community	activities.	

• Determination	of	the	after-school	use	of	buildings,	facilities,	and	equipment	is	vested	in	the	Board.	



• The	School	Administration	and/or	Board	shall	administer	the	Board’s	rules	and	regulations	
concerning	the	use	of	school	facilities	and	shall	control	the	assignment	of	such	facilities	to	requesting	
organizations.	

• School	functions	and	regularly	scheduled	co-curricular	activities	shall	have	priority	over	any	and	all	
non-school	uses.	

• The	use	of	school	facilities	will	not	be	granted	for	any	purpose	that	is	prohibited	by	law	or	found	to	
be	contrary	to	the	educational	mission	of	the	school.	
	

REGULATIONS	
• The	School	Administration,	in	conjunction	with	the	Board	of	Directors,	shall	coordinate	the	

scheduling	of	the	use	of	school	facilities,	shall	be	certain	that	all	insurance	certificates	are	provided	in	
advance	of	the	event	and	verify	that	the	Building	Use	Form	is	complete.	The	Board	expressly	reserves	
the	right	to	reject	any	application,	to	revise	the	rules,	regulations	and	rental	charges	at	any	time,	and	
to	revoke	permission	for	use	previously	granted.	

• All	organizations	shall	schedule	their	facilities	no	less	than	one	month	in	advance	of	the	planned	date	
of	use	through	the	building	administration.	

• All	organizations	must	complete	an	application	form	before	Board	action	on	approval	can	be	
initiated.	The	individual	completing	the	application	will	be	responsible	to	the	Board	for	any	problems	
arising	from	the	group’s	use	of	school	facilities.	

	
o The	following	factors	are	to	further	guide	community	use:	

1.	A	certificate	of	insurance	shall	be	required	as	appropriate	to	the	particular	use;	
2.	No	alcoholic	beverages	may	be	brought	onto	school	property	at	any	time;	
3.	Tobacco	use	shall	not	be	allowed	on	school	property	at	any	time;	
4.	Users	shall	be	financially	liable	for	damage	to	the	facilities	and	for	proper	chaperonage	as	required	by	the	
school.	
5.	Formal	approval	of	buildings	and	grounds	use	will	only	be	granted	to	recognized	organizations	and	groups	
6.	Any	approval	of	the	use	of	school	facilities	requires	the	signing	of	Facility	Use	Agreement	setting	forth	the	
conditions	of	use;	
7.	Application	for	use	is	to	be	made	through	the	school	administration,	with	final	approval	determined	by	the	
Board	of	Directors;	
8.	Repeated	use	may	be	denied	to	any	group	which	has	not	demonstrated	appropriate	conduct	and	care.	
	
Personnel	

• Mrs.	Casey	Whisnant,	2nd	grade	teacher,	has	resigned	effective	November	26.	
• Mrs.	Kimberly	Guffey,	who	was	formally	a	teacher	assistant	with	us,	has	completed	her	student	

teaching	with	Mrs.	Whisnant	and	will	be	filling	that	open	position.	
• Mrs.	Leighia	Jones	will	move	from	temporary	teacher	assistant	to	permanent	teacher	assistant.	

	
Legal	/	DPI:	

• Performance	Framework	
o Submissions	for	November:	

§ Board	Admission	and	Enrollment	Policy	
§ Lottery	Application	
§ Board	Membership	List	

• eRate	
○ This	year	starts	the	new	5-year	funding	cycle.	I	will	be	attending	the	filing	“boot	camp”	on	November	18	&	
19.	We	should	have	access	to	another	round	of	funding.	In	the	last	cycle,	we	received	$137,741.23.	Hopefully,	
I	will	know	the	per-pupil	allotment	after	the	meeting	on	the	18th.	
 
Curriculum	&	Instruction	

• PLCs	



o Actively	disaggregating	and	analyzing	data	from	iReady	Diagnostics,	teacher	data,	and	
Running	Records	to	make	appropriate	modifications	to	our	pacing,	instruction,	and	
assessment.	

o Targeting	at-risk	students	for	supplemental	instruction.	This	includes	LLI,	small	group	
instruction,	targeted	iReady	assignments,	etc.	

o Continuing	to	see	strong	reading	results	from	our	LLI	implementation	for	reading.	
 

• Running	Records	
o At	this	time,	75.5%	of	our	first	and	second	grade	students	are	reading	AT	or	ABOVE	grade	

level	expectations.	This	is	compared	to	79.5%	last	year	(2018)	and	51%	the	previous	year	
(2017).	As	the	year	moves	on	and	the	grade	level	proficiency	expectations	rise,	we	will	need	
to	keep	an	eye	on	these	results	to	be	sure	our	students	continue	to	grow.	
	

• Teacher	Observations	
o 	The	first	round	of	teacher	observations	has	started.	Beginning	teachers	(1-3	years’	

experience)	will	have	4	observations	during	the	year.	Teachers	who	are	new	to	PCA	but	have	
over	4	years’	experience	will	have	2	observations.	Teachers	who	have	4	or	more	years	of	
experience	will	have	1	observation.	
	

• Kindergarten	Continent	Cafe	
o Kindergarten	hosted	their	annual	Continent	Cafe	on	Thursday,	October	25,	to	wrap	up	their	

study	of	the	continents.	We	had	30	parents	volunteer	to	help	with	this	event.	Each	of	the	7	
continents	were	represented	with	food	to	try,	a	craft	or	activity	and	a	story.	
	

Enrollment	Report	
• Enrollment	Kick-Off	

o As	of	November	6th,	we	have	42	applications	for	the	2020-21	school	year.	The	majority	of	
them	are	kindergarten	(29)	

o The	Enrollment	Committee	met	November	6th	to	discuss	advertising,	projections,	and	
upcoming	marketing	opportunities.	
	

• Enrollment	at	20th	day	
o As	of	the	20th	day	of	school,	we	had	988	students	enrolled.	

 
• Current	Enrollment	

o Currently,	we	have	971	students	enrolled.	Withdrawal	numbers	and	reasons	for	
withdrawals	are	available	for	your	review	
	

Enrollment as of 11/6/19: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Administration	Reports	Continued			

Wendy Clary 
 
Dr. Watson 
 
Angela Brooks  
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Reports	from	Committees	(as	necessary)		
	
Finance-	Operations	&	Personnel	Debbie	Clary,	Chair	
	
Facility	Wes	Westmoreland,	Chair	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



Curriculum	Pauline	Cahill,	Chair	
	
Board	Development,	Nominating,	Bylaws	and	Legal	Affairs	Committee			Betsy	Harnage,	Chair	
	

• Mary	Stockham	was	recognized	for	her	year	of	service	as	the	Pinnacle	Board	Liaison.		
• Betsy	Harnage	made	a	recommendation	for	a	Committee	for	Pinnacle	and	PEAK	

Community	Relations	and	have	Mary	Stockham,	Betsy	Harnage	and	the	Board	Chair	to	be	
on	this	Committee.	Mary	will	be	in	charge	of	things	such	as	the	Christmas	Parade	with	
Mandy	Abernathy	assisting	her.		The	recommendation	was	approved	by	the	Board.		

	
Action	Item:	

• Nominate	Bobby	Dearmin	as	the	new	Liaison	for	PEAK	to	the	Pinnacle	Board	and	begin	serving	in	
January	2020.		Betsy	Harnage	made	a	motion,	2nd	by	Wes	Westmoreland	and	unanimously	approved	by	
the	Board.		

	
Wes	Westmoreland	gave	a	brief	background	and	qualifications	of	Bobby	Dearmin.			

	
Community	Relations/Marketing/Grievance			Debbie	Clary,	Chair	
	
Enrollment	Application/Lottery			Betsy	Harnage,	chair	
	
Safety	and	Security	Committee			Sara	Tongel,	Chair	
	
Parent	Liaison			Mike	Jackson	
	
PCAEF	Report				Betsy	Harnage,	Vice	Chair		
	
Board	Training			Debbie	Clary	
	
New	Business		
	
Old	Business		
	
Closed	Session	Motion	made	by	Betsy	Harnage	and	2nd	by	Wes	Westmoreland,	All	Approved	to	go	into	Closed	
Session	per	N.C.G.S	143-318.11(a)(I).	

Reconvene	in	Open	Session	-	Motion	made	by	Wes	Westmoreland	and	2nd	by	Betsy	Harnage,	All	Approved	to	
go	into	Open	Session.	

Adjournment	Becky	Sain	made	a	motion	to	adjourn	and	Wes	Westmoreland	seconded.		Meeting	was	adjourned.	
	


